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Dr Pamela Cipriano elected as new president of the International 
Council of Nurses 

 

 

Geneva, Switzerland, 6 October 2021 – Dr Pamela Cipriano, 
an internationally recognised nursing leader, has been elected 
as the 29th President of the International Council of Nurses 
(ICN).  The election took place in the context of the meeting of 
ICN’s governing body, the Council of National Nursing 
Association Representatives (CNR), which was held virtually 
from 4-6 October.   
  
Former ICN First Vice President (2017-2021), Dr Cipriano also 
serves as Dean of the University of Virginia School of Nursing 
and was President of the American Nurses Association from 
2014-2018.  Dr Cipriano is well known, both in her own country, 
the United States of America, and internationally, as a strong 
advocate for the nursing profession.  During her over 40-year career, she has led efforts to advance 
the role and visibility of nurses and increase nursing’s impact and influence on policy.  Dr Cipriano 
has also served on the Board of Directors of the American Nurses Credentialing Center and the 
American Academy of Nursing. She is a leader in the National Academy of Medicine’s Action 
Collaborative on Clinician Well-Being and Resilience, which is addressing the effects of the 
COVID-19 pandemic on the physical and mental health of all clinicians. She was the inaugural 
Editor-in-Chief of the journal American Nurse Today.  
 
Dr Cipriano said: 
 
“I am so honoured to have been elected to this most prestigious position.  ICN is known for its 
global impact, fighting for the advancement of the profession.  My vision for the future of ICN is to 
increase the influence of nurses in their countries and on the global stage.  ICN is uniquely qualified 
to reinforce and amplify the crucial role of nurses as leaders and decision-makers across 
healthcare systems worldwide. We must be the voice that broadcasts the impact of nurses 
penetrating the barriers of universal health coverage (UHC), reducing the burden of non-
communicable diseases, promoting healthy behaviours, and mitigating the detrimental effects of 
climate change. However, our immediate future requires that we first address the impacts of 
international workforce and economic disruptions, ensuring the stability of ICN and assisting our 
members to do the same. I look forward to working closely with the new Board of Directors, the 
ICN CEO and his staff to strengthen ICN over the next four years.” 
 
Representatives from 113 of ICN’s member national nursing associations officially registered for 
the virtual meeting to discuss the issues and challenges they are facing, and to work together to 
determine the future strategic policies of ICN in its mission to ensure quality nursing care for all, 
sound health policies globally, the advancement of nursing knowledge, and the presence 
worldwide of a respected nursing profession and a competent and satisfied nursing workforce.  



 
 
ICN Board of Directors 
 
The ICN Board of Directors consists of 12 nurses, all of whom, with the exception of the President, 
are elected on the basis of ICN’s regions. 
 
The newly elected ICN Board for 2021-2025 comprises: 
 
Africa region: Andre Gitembagara (Rwanda Nurses and Midwives Union) 
Eastern Mediterranean region:  Fatima Al Rifai (Emirates Nursing Association) 
European region: Karen Bjøro (Norwegian Nurses Organisation), Yves Mengal (National 
Federation of Nurses of Belgium) and José Luis Cobos Serrano (General Council of Nursing of 
Spain) 
Americas region: Lisa Little (Canadian Nurses Association) and Nora Eloisa Barahona De Peňate 
(National Nurses Association of El Salvador) 
Southeast Asia region: Nanthaphan Chinlumprasert (Nurses Association of Thailand) 
Western Pacific region: Lian-Hua Huang (Taiwan Nurses Association), Megumi Teshima 
(Japanese Nursing Association) and Alisi Talatoka Vudiniabola (Fiji Nursing Association) 
 
The new ICN Board will take up its responsibilities at the end of the ICN Congress, 2-4 November 
2021. 
 

* * * 

 
Note to Editors 
 
The International Council of Nurses (ICN) is a federation of more than 130 national nurses associations 
representing the millions of nurses worldwide. Operated by nurses and leading nursing internationally, ICN 
works to ensure quality care for all and sound health policies globally. 
 
For more information, please contact Gyorgy Madarasz, Press Officer at madarasz@icn.ch  
Tel: +41 22 908 01 16  
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